
EDINBURGH SHERIFF COURT AWI USER GROUP

Minutes of meeting on Wednesday 26 September 2018 at 16:15

Present:
Sheriff Reith QC (Chair)

Sheriff Corke
Sheriff Tait


Elaine Mackie, Head of Civil (minuter) 



Fiona Brown, Office of the Public Guardian



R Fairgrieve, solicitor and safeguarder



G Burton, solicitor


H McGinty, solicitor and safeguarder



W Dalgleish, Scottish Legal Aid Board  



S Ross, solicitor, Midlothian Council 



C Ogilvie, solicitor  



M Clarke, solicitor, City of Edinburgh Council 

1. Apologies 

Apologies were received from Sheriff Braid, East Lothian Council and Alasdair Dowcra, solicitor and safeguarder. 

2.  Minutes of meeting of 15 February 2018
The draft minutes were approved. 

3. Matters Arising 

There were no matters arising from the Minutes.
4. Use of  the generic AWI mailbox
A reminder was issued to the user group about the importance of using the generic AWI mailbox when sending emails to the Court. Sheriff Reith explained that there had been an issue recently where documents for a Court hearing where sent to a personal email inbox, that member of staff was not in attendance at work and the documents could not be retrieved; this caused an issue for the Sheriff Clerks staff. Members were reminded that if they were emailing personal addresses to ensure that the AWI generic box was copied in. Elaine Mackie reassured the group that the AWI generic inbox was monitored very closely by a few members of the family team so if emails are sent to that address they will be actioned promptly. Helen McGinty advised that when emailing the generic inbox she wasn’t sure if the email had actually been received by the Court or not. Elaine Mackie suggested that an automatic response could be applied to the AWI generic inbox which would reassure parties that the email had been received by the Court. Members agreed this was a good idea. 
Action: Elaine Mackie to ensure that an automatic response is attached to the generic AWI mailbox. 

5. Listing of cases on Scotcourts website and court sheets
Elaine Mackie advised members that she had been in contact with the Head of Information Governance and Correspondence & Data Protection Officer regarding the issue of AWI cases not appearing on the court rolls on the Scottish Courts website. Originally legal advice had been received by the SCTS which advised that it was not necessary to publish the name of the adult on the court rolls and if they were, the SCTS should take steps to anonymise the names of the adults. Sandra McDonald, former Public Guardian had responded indicating that this approach would not comply with UNCRPD and suggested that the cases could be listed the same way as any other civil case using the full name of the adult but omitting reference to the word ‘Adult’. Governance and Correspondence have agreed this approach and cannot see any difficulties from a data protection point of view. In light of this Elaine Mackie has asked if IT can be instructed to reinstate this information on the Court rolls. This request was sent on 20 September 2018 but no response has been received to date. 
Helen McGinty raised the issue of Court Sheets being made available to practitioners on the morning of the Court. It was agreed that practitioners should be able to find out what cases are calling in court but Elaine Mackie and Fiona Brown had concerns about Court sheets being made available publicly due to the information contained therein. Elaine Mackie will check the contents of the court sheets and will investigate if this information can be provided to agents another way. 
Elaine Mackie will provide an update on both these matters at the next meeting. 
6. Principal Solicitor to East Lothian Council 
In absence, East Lothian Council provided the following update:


‘In terms of the ELC agenda item I can confirm that I will be departing East Lothian 
Council at the end of November 2018 in order to take up a position with the 
Scottish Government on 3rd December 2018. The Council is currently going 
through a recruitment process for my replacement as well as replacing Emma 
Padden with interviews taking place yesterday and 
today. I will update the group 
once appointments have been made.’
7. OPG Update
Fiona Brown was welcomed to the meeting. Fiona provided the group with an update from the OPG (Appendix 1). 
8. AOCB
Sheriff Reith advised the group that the Judicial Institute have been approached by the Family Court in Singapore. They have recently passed a new act, the Vulnerable Adults Act 2018, which has been borrowed heavily from Scottish Legislation. Therefore 4 Singaporean judges will be visiting Edinburgh Sheriff Court on 18 October 2018 to observe the guardianship court as they wish to obtain a better understanding of how our system operates. Gary White will obtain approval from all parties on the morning of the court to ensure they have no objections to the judges observing their case. 
Sheriff Reith will be speaking at the WS Society and STEP Scotland joint conference on 4 October 2018. 

Mr Fairgrieve asked if a national reminder should be circulated to practitioners about the use of the Practice Note 1 of 2016 Applications under the Adults with Incapacity (Scotland) Act 2000. He said that practitioners out with Edinburgh were sometimes not aware of the Practice Note when lodging applications with the Court. It was proposed that articles could be published in the Journal and Legal News. Elaine Mackie and Fiona Brown suggested that news articles could be placed on the OPG and Scottish Court website and tweets could also be used. The Law Society could also be asked to place a reminder on their website/social media feed.  XXXXXXX   said that the City of Edinburgh Council could ask MHO’s to remind / inform practitioners about the Practice Note and ensure that they comply with the terms when submitting applications. 
9. Date of Next Meeting 

It was agreed that the next meeting would take place on Thursday 14 March 2019 at 16:15 at Edinburgh Sheriff Court.
APPENDIX 1

Edinburgh Sheriff Courts AWI Users Group 

OPG Update for 26 September 2018 Meeting

	News Items 


New Public Guardian

Following the early retirement of Sandra McDonald, I was appointed as Public Guardian & Accountant of Court and took up post on 1 August 2018. 
I have worked for SCTS for 25 years in a variety of roles/locations, latterly as Deputy Public Guardian for the past 3.5 years. I look forward to working with you all in the future.

My previous post as Deputy has now been filled and my replacement, Mrs Carrie Diggins, is due to take up post on 1 October 2018.

AWI Consultation 

Following the recent consultation exercise, Scottish Government has published the summary and analysis of the AWI consultation report. It is available to read on the link below.

https://consult.gov.scot/health-and-social-care/adults-with-incapacity-reform
Three Working Groups have been set up around;

· Support & Supervision (Attorneys & Guardians)
· Guardianship Forum

· Supported Decision Making

These working groups are made up of representatives from key stakeholder groups and workshops commenced 18 September 2018 and will continue through the remainder of 2018.

No timescales have been published in respect of the legislative process, though it is anticipated that work will start early 2019 to test the findings/proposals from the above working groups with a view to the draft Bill laid before parliament by the end of 2019.

Case of Note 

There are no cases of note this quarter.

Professional Guardian Scheme

The professional guardianship scheme was launched in May 2017 and introduced a random sampling approach to reviewing annual accounts submitted by professional financial guardians. 35 firms have joined the scheme and are enjoying the benefits which include a faster processing time meaning quicker access to remuneration awards and reduced submission fees.  
We are now offering other eligible firms the chance to join the scheme. To be eligible, each firm must be acting as a financial guardian for at least 5 cases. The firm must nominate a scheme owner (NSO), i.e. someone who holds a senior position within the firm, who will attend a mandatory ½ day workshop. The workshops will be held over the next 2-3 months and colleagues may attend along with their NSO.
If your firm is interested in joining the scheme, please complete our application form and send to opgprofguascheme@scotcourts.gov.uk   
OPG Processing Times
Power of Attorney;

We are currently processing electronic (EPOAR) submissions lodged on 8 August 2018 (27 working day turnaround), and manual submissions lodged on 4 July 2018 (51 working day turnaround). 8 new (temporary) administrative staff have been recruited recently to ensure the processing times meet the 30 working day target.
Guardianships;

All annual accounts are being reviewed within the 12 week target.
	Updates on previously reported matters


Public Register Online 

The software has now been fully developed for the Online Public Register, however due to maintenance work on the main OPG server (planned for October), and the relevant testing required thereafter, it may be the end of 2018 before we see a go live date on the on-line register.
Tailored Supervision for Lay Guardians
As you know the UNCRPD require the guardianship regime to be tailored and proportionate. 

OPG have been developing a risk scorecard, which could be used to assess potential risk in all cases, and therefor allow us to tailor our approach to supervision in each case. Our current one size fits all approach to supervision means that some guardians are being over supervised, whilst others would benefit from additional support and/or supervision from OPG staff.

As the current application process (and reports) focus mainly on the welfare aspect of the case, we have developed a “Guardian Declaration Form” which we would propose to issue to potential guardians in advance of the order being made. 

This form would serve a dual role. It would allow OPG to obtain the personal information required to complete our risk assessment, but it would also be an opportunity to provide critical information to the potential guardian in respect of their responsibilities after the order is made. 

OPG could also make observations to the court in respect of the completed form, and submit these observations with a copy of the completed form, so that the court has additional personal/financial information before granting the order.

Before these proposals can be implemented, further consultation is required with the Law Society. Longer term it is anticipated that the declaration form could be built into the new legislation as part of the application process.

Fiona Brown

Public Guardian 

September 2018
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